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Interested in Heritage Architecture? Looking for garden inspiration? 
Come to Artarmon’s Open House Tour on 1 April 2006 - details page 7

One of the conditions of approval for the 
Lane Cove Tunnel (LCT) was that a traffic 
management plan was to be developed 
for Artarmon, to identify reasonable 
measures to mitigate the impact of sig-
nificant increases in traffic on local roads 
resulting from the operation of the tun-
nel. The LCT Artarmon Local Area Traffic 
Management group (LATM) has been 
meeting since October 2005, and includes 
representatives from the State Roads 
and Traffic Authority (RTA), Willoughby 
City Council, the Artarmon Progress 
Association (APA), Bike North and volun-
teer residents.
The development of a Local Area Traffic 
Management (LATM) plan has been cited 
over the past few years by Transport Ministers 
and the RTA as being the method by which 
the APA’s concerns regarding the forecast 
traffic increases through Artarmon resulting 
from the opening of the Tunnel would be 
addressed. Now, with the LATM community 
consultation phase drawing to a close, it has 
become obvious that the plan will do nothing 
to address this.

The current LATM plan suggests the options 
as set out in the table below be implemented 
in local Artarmon streets, but only if there 
are significant traffic increases:

Plan fails to allay increased traffic concerns
By Michael Dawes, APA President

While community members have been pro-
vided with local traffic volume statistics from 
November 2004, and the LATM group has 
been successful in increasing the area covered 
by traffic monitoring, the APA is concerned 
that no plan has been formulated for other 
areas of Artarmon which may be adversely 
affected. At this point, having fulfilled its obli-
gations to undergo a consultative process, the 
RTA has no need to return to the community 
to establish a process for resolving new traf-
fic problems that result from increased levels 
of commuter traffic using alternative routes 
through Artarmon streets.

Mowbray Rd changes 
not set in concrete
The APA has always maintained that meas-
ures are required to encourage traffic to 
use main arterial roads rather than taking 
shortcuts through Artarmon local streets. 
Congestion at the Pacific Highway / Mowbray 
Rd intersection is likely to increase after the 
tunnel opens, and the APA has made numer-
ous representations to authorities about 
changes to this intersection to stop Artarmon 
‘rat-running’. 

Employees of the RTA attended the January 
committee meeting of the APA, and tabled a 
concept plan to mitigate traffic problems at 
this intersection. One of the APA’s four sug-

gestions for improvements, being duplication 
and lengthening of the right hand turn from 
the highway into Mowbray, has been devel-
oped into a plan (see graphic above).

“The Mowbray Road intersection is currently 
rated ‘f’ level and that’s as low as it gets,” 
said RTA representative, Mark Andrew, at the 
meeting. Despite this intersection being rated 
in the worst category for performance, the 
plans are only at the “investigative” stage, 
and funding must still be approved. The RTA’s 
main reason for fixing this intersection appears 
to be to improve access into Chatswood 
rather than alleviating traffic problems into 
Artarmon streets. The APA is continuing to 
lobby to have its other suggestions incorpo-
rated in the plan.

Rimmington St Pedestrian refuge near 
Pacific Highway
Painted edge lines
“Keep Clear” zone on 
the Pacific Highway

Broughton Rd Painted edge lines
Barton Rd Improve pedestrian crossing 

linemarking, signage 
and lighting levels
Peak hour right turn ban 
from Hampden Rd.
Watts profile speed hump 
near western end

Reserve & 
Jersey Rds 

Potential adjustments 
to phasing at Jersey Rd/ 
Hampden Rd to give additional 
green time to this route

Dickson St Possible northbound 
right-turn from high-
way for access to the 
Artarmon industrial area

L-R RTA representatives John Anderson & Mark 
Andrew at the recent APA committee meeting

Proposed plans which the RTA may implement at the Pacific Hwy, Mowbray Rd intersection, 
depending on funding and traffic volumes post-the Tunnel opening

 EXISTING BOUNDARY of affected properties (Sydney Water, Mildren Motors)
 PROPOSED BOUNDARY allows for widening of the Pacific Highway to add an addi-

tional lane for the right-turn bay from the Highway into Mowbray Road.
 PROPOSED RIGHT-TURN BAY is two lanes wide instead of one, and is slightly longer 

than the existing bay.
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Editorial
Welcome to a new year of the Gazette. 

Lane Cove Tunnel matters continue to be top of the Progress Association’s agenda, and as 
someone who now sits outside of the Committee proper, I can assure you that they are putting 
in endless hours to achieve better outcomes for the community.

In this issue, we showcase Wilkes Plaza, which is of course the venue for the Artarmon Fair 
which will be held on May 6 this year. If you haven’t been to Wilkes lately, come along for 
coffee, a great Asian meal, a haircut or to browse in the new Display Gallery.

We also continue our ‘People of Influence’ series with an article on Ivor Indyk, currently Whitlam 
Professor in Writing and Society at the University of Western Sydney and the driving force behind 
Heat, a bi-yearly publication that showcases the best of Australia’s writers of fiction, poetry, 
essays and drama.

The APA also welcomes and thanks Denia Mang, who has volunteered to be the new webmaster. 
Denia has a background in information technology, and will be looking after the website - 
www.artarmonprogress.org.au. 

We look forward to bringing you interesting and informative local stories and issues throughout 2006.

Anne Weinert 
editor@artarmonprogress.org.au

Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor,

Can I firstly thank the Artarmon Progress Association (APA) for the outstanding work in does in 
representing the community. 

The construction phase of the Lane Cove Tunnel Project and the State Government’s failure to 
provide filtration are issues that I will continue to pursue alongside the APA. I am concerned 
that route changes ie changes to access points to Pacific Highway resulting from the tunnel, will 
force traffic onto residential streets in Artarmon. I have raised these concerns in Parliament and 
will continue to bear pressure on the Roads Minister Joe Tripodi.  My colleagues and I will also 
continue to put pressure on the State Government to accept the Federal Government’s generous 
$10 million contribution to filtration of the tunnel. It is unacceptable that the State Government 
continues to turn its back on the justifiable concerns raised by local residents.

I will also continue my representations to the Minister for Transport John Watkins in relation to 
providing “Easy Access” at Artarmon Railway Station. Public Transport needs to be accessible to 
the entire community. I have also written to him to ensure there are appropriate transport routes 
to service the Artarmon Industrial Area.

Please feel free to contact me anytime if you would like further information on any of the issues 
I have raised. I value enormously the feedback I receive from local residents as it assists me to 
work effectively on your behalf.

Gladys Berejiklian MP 
Member for Willoughby

Dear Editor,

I’m worried by the increase of noise pollution in Artarmon. Are there other residents who get 
upset about leaf blowers, air-conditioning etc, and worst of all, dogs that bark endlessly (like the 
one last night that could be heard throughout the suburb from midnight til morning), especially 
when their owners are not there? 

Where we live there is also a lot of noise from pool activities (long periods of high-pitched 
screeching from children). It often seems like it’s every man for himself and to hell with the 
neighbours. Is there anything that can be done about this? Are there council rules against build-
ing noise after a certain time on the weekend, for example?

(Artarmon resident, Name and Address supplied)

We have previously published an article on general neighbourhood noise (Gazette, May 2005) 
and an article about Noisy Dogs can be found on page 13. Editor.
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President’s Report by Michael Dawes

Michael Dawes

APA Public Information Meeting

Be informed, get involved and have your say!

Tuesday 28 February 2006

8.00 - 10.00pm, Artarmon Library, Elizabeth Street

Speaker: Nick Tobin, Finance Director, 
Willoughby City Council

Willoughby City Council has recently released its 

2006 Property Plan which has some major implications for 

Artarmon (see article on page 14). Join us for a presentation 

of the plan by Nick Tobin, its author. There will be ample 

opportunity to discuss the plan with Nick and raise any concerns.

GIVE THE COMMUNITY A LOUDER VOICE - JOIN THE APA NOW
First name Surname 2005-2006 Membership

Mr/Mrs/Ms $

Mr/Mrs/Ms $

$10.00 for an individual in postcode 2064; $20.00 for 2 or more people 
in a 2064 household or for individuals outside postcode 2064 Total (incl. GST):

 
$

Address:

Phone: Fax: Email:

 Cheque to Artarmon Progress Association 
 PO Box 540 Artarmon 1570

 Electronic funds transfer to BSB: 062-104 Account no: 00900037 
Account name: Artarmon Progress Association 
Bank: CBA Artarmon. Please include your surname as Description in 
your bank transfer, and mail this form to PO Box 540 Artarmon 1570. 
Date of payment __ / __ / __ 

Non-resident owner or leaseholder: 
Please deliver my Gazette by:   mail to above address, or  email

Address of Artarmon Property
   Date: __ / __ / __

Privacy Statement: Information collected is for the exclusive 
use of the Artarmon Progress Association. Information will not 
be made available to any other organisation or individual.

Happy New Year! After a well earned break 
the APA committee is back at it again with 
a number of major issues of concern to 
Artarmon still on the agenda. During the 
break I had conversations with a number of 
people who hadn’t realised the APA work, 
including production of the Gazette, was 
entirely voluntary. So if you are interested in 
helping out in the local community we could 
always do with more help.

Those that attended our November public 
meeting enjoyed an enlightening presentation 
on developing a better city. It is encouraging 
that the Council is endeavouring to incorpo-
rate a number of the ideas presented in the 
redevelopments occurring in Willoughby City. 
A good example of this is the public art in 
Wilkes Ave.

We are now well down the path in the devel-

opment of the Local Area Traffic Management 
plan which was one of the Minister’s condi-
tions of approval for the Lane Cove Tunnel 
development. This has been lauded by the 
various Transport Ministers and RTA as the 
method by which traffic impacts of the 
tunnel on Artarmon will be minimalised. 
Unfortunately as you will see in the front page 
article, this will do little to reduce any traffic 
increases. It was also disappointing to learn at 
a recent meeting with RTA that all of our sug-
gestions for improvements to Mowbray Rd / 
Pacific Hwy intersections made a year ago had 
not been investigated.

We are also trying to determine the current 
status of the tunnel filtration trials that were 
promised a year ago.

I would also like to draw your attention to 
the article on page 14 regarding WCC’s 2006 

Property Plan. There 
are a number of 
ideas such as redevel-
opment of the library 
and surrounds which 
should be of great 
interest. For residents 
in the west end of 
Barton Rd, you may 
be interested in the 
plan to develop the reserve there into afford-
able housing. Nick Tobin from WCC has agreed 
to present the plans at our next PIM on 28th 
February. However if you wish to make any 
comments to council regarding the plans then 
these need to be made by the 24th February.

Finally, a reminder about the Fair on 6th May. 
Again any help or support for this great com-
munity event will be greatly appreciated.

Artarmon 
Neighbourhood 
Watch 

Recently released crime statistics have 
shown a steady decline in recent years in 
incidents such as break, enter and steal in 
the Willoughby local government area.

To maintain this trend, the very best security 
against crimes such as break & enter 
and vandalism is a strong and supportive 
local community – such as we have 
here in Artarmon.

The role of Artarmon Neighbourhood Watch 
is to raise awareness on crime related issues, 
whilst at the same time, further fostering 
community spirit through community events 
and gatherings.

If you’d like to be involved with the work of 
Neighbourhood Watch in Artarmon contact 
NW Area Coordinator Clare Hamilton-Bate 
on 9904 6646.
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Artarmon Public School 
mourns passing of David Fielder-Gill by Katrina Weir

On Monday 12th December 2005, Mr David 
Fielder-Gill, a teacher at Artarmon Public 
School for 12 years, unexpectedly passed 
away. This was a great shock to all who had 
the benefit of his special teaching and person-
al style including current and past students, 
their parents and his colleagues.

At a service held in memory of Mr Fielder-Gill, 
deputy principal Jan Cohen had the honour of 
speaking about David on behalf of the school. An 
edited version of her tribute is published below:

“I am honoured to be able to speak about 
David’s contribution to primary education.

David came to Artarmon Public School in 
1993. He believed that children learned best 
through fun and he had the ability to laugh 
at life. He could see the funny side of any 
situation. I would like to share some student 
experiences with you. 

Howard came into the classroom one day 
very, very distressed. He had pigeon poo on 
his shoulder and it ran all the way down his 
arm. David summed up the situation and said, 
“Aren’t you lucky cows don’t fly?” Ever since 
then, whenever David said pigeon, the class 
erupted in laughter.

Eric and Wilson were fooling around with a 
stapler and put two big scratches down the 
wall. David was cross with them, but he told 
them a story about something he did as a 
little boy. David’s father had bought a new 
radio. It was a big old fashioned radio that 
his father was very proud of. David got a 
pocket knife and carved his name right across 
the front of the radio. Well, Eric and Wilson 
laughed at the story….. all the way to my 
office mind you!

His sense of humour was not restricted to the 
children. One afternoon we were celebrat-
ing the retirement of a teacher. Some music 
wafted in through the door. My jaw dropped 

when a slightly over-weight, hairy belly dancer 
with a beard, appeared and danced around 
the room. I laughed so much it hurt. David’s 
ability to make puns was legendary.

David also believed that music enriched the 
lives of students. He used his talents to write 
musicals for children. Last year, year 4 stu-
dents performed “A Dream of Flight”, which 
was an outstanding success. In previous years 
we enjoyed “The Apple and the Kiss”.

He composed “It’s Cool to be Kind” for our Anti-
Bullying Policy launch in 2004, and the song has 
become the symbol of our positive social skills 
program. David also composed a song based on 
our school motto “Learn to Live”.

David had strong personal values and he 
helped children to develop their own. He 
helped children to sort out their differences 
and become B O Bs (Best of Buddies). He gave 
children opportunities to succeed academical-
ly, physically, socially and emotionally. Children 
loved being in “Mr FG’s” class, because he 
was unique in the way he provided a happy, 
kind, caring and successful learning environ-
ment. He established high expectations of 
behaviour and set clear boundaries. David 
found an old cup which had the inscription 
“Presented by W H Paling in 1954”. It was 
lopsided and was missing one handle. As 
children achieved personal bests, they were 
awarded the cup. 

In memory of David, a Christmas bush was 
planted in the playground. The plaque will read 
“David Fielder-Gill, teacher at Artarmon Public 
School 1993-2005. It’s Cool to be Kind.” 

Parents of his current class and ex-students 
would like to donate colour laser printers to 
the library in David’s memory. 

David was a teacher who made a difference. 
He enabled children to learn to live. We will 
miss him.”

True or False Quiz
1.  Artarmon Railway Station was 

opened in 1890.

2.  The former Uniting Church at the 

corner of Artarmon and Tindale Roads 

opened as a Presbyterian church.

3.  The last serviced grocery [the staff 

picked items from the shelves as cus-

tomers asked for them] in Artarmon 

closed in 1980.

4.  Recently Willoughby Council created 

a “Truck Zone” in Hampden Road near 

Broughton Road.  4WDs are allowed to 

park in Truck Zones.

Answers on page 9.

Mr David Fielder-Gill, Artarmon Public School 
teacher from 1993 – 2005.

Massage Therapy / 
Myofascial Release

Experienced massage therapist 
working with clients ranging 
from 9 years to 85 years old.

Michele Gordon 
DIP RM, ATMS

Tel: 9438 5797 Mob: 0421 109 451 
21 Park Road, Naremburn

Specialised program tailored to your individual 
needs • Relief from Headaches, Stress, Stiff 

neck, Shoulder pain, Knee pain, Muscle spasms 
& stiffness, Reduced movement of joints, General 

aches & pains, Sports injuries • $60.00 for the 
hour, $50.00 for pensioners • Most health fund 

rebates apply • Gift vouchers available
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Giving children a 
brighter future

Professional tutoring in
Maths 

Spelling 
Reading 

Grammar 
Comprehension 

Phone for a free assessment for your child

• Artarmon 9884 7744
• Frenchs Forest 9975 2000
• Mona Vale 9999 3469

Get in Front. Stay in Front.

 
 

 

CHILDREN’S LITERACY, SPORTS, 
GAMES & EXERCISE PROGRAMS

CHATSWOOD OVAL
 is back 

at Chatswood Oval in 2006, 
offering:
• Outdoor sports programs*
• Golf lessons
• Letterland literacy programs

ENROLLING NOW
 9966 5151

(*undercover facility
available in case of rain)

OPTOMETRISTS
122 HAMPDEN RD ARTARMON

ROLAND TAN (B.Optom. UNSW)
WENG-TSEE TAN (B.Optom. UNSW)
Phone: 9412 3757

Mon-Frid: 9am–6pm
Saturday: 9am–12.30pm
CLOSED WEDNESDAYS

A family–owned business

Members of the
Optometrists Association of Australia

115 Reserve Rd (cnr. Gore Hill Freeway), Artarmon
Plenty of parking located off Dickson Ave.

Introducing the all-new
Freeway Bistro and Carvery

phone. 9437 0000 fax. 9437 6666
TO SHARE

Wood Fired Bread, Roasted Garlic Butter 6.00

Tomato and Bulgarian Fetta Bruschetta 10.00

Selection of Homemade Dips with Mixed Crostini 12.00

Salt and Pepper Squid Salad, Nam Jim 13.00

MAINS

Traditional Caesar Salad 12.00

Cajun Chicken Caesar Salad 15.00

Thai Style Lamb Salad, Glass Noodles, Thai Basil 16.00

Wild Rocket, Goats Cheese, Prosciutto, Melon Salad 16.00

Fresh Gnocchi, Chicken, Prosciutto, Tomato, Baby Spinach 17.00

Fresh Ribbon Pasta, Prawns, Parsley, Chilli, Lemon Oil 17.00

Mushroom and Spinach Canneloni, Nut Brown Butter, Citrus, Sage 15.00

Tempura Battered Fish & Chips, Rocket, Lemon, Tartare 18.00

Schooner or Middy of Fresh Prawns, Rocket, Bread, Lemon, Sauce 18.00/13.00

Crispy Skin Barramundi Fillet, Roast Potato Salad, Green Beans, Olives 22.00

Beef & Cheese Burger, Mushrooms, Ale Braised Onions, Fries 13.00

Crispy Pork Belly, Poached Pear Salad, Ginger Citrus Dressing 18.00

Grain Fed Rump Steak, Bearnaise Sauce, Fries 17.00

Cumin Dusted Lamb Rump, Cous Cous Salad, Minted Yoghurt, Harrisa, Asparagus 19.00

Parma Ham Wrapped Chicken Breast, Sauteed Forest Mushrooms, Wilted Greens 17.00

Roast of the Day from our Carvery, Summer Roasted Vegetables, Jus 14.00

Grain Fed Sirloin, Rosemary Polenta, Wild Mushroom Ragout, Red Wine Jus 25.00

SIDES

Bowl of Fries, Aioli 6.00

Garden Salad 7.00

Tomato & Fetta Salad, Pesto, Olive Oil 7.00

Steam Green Vegetables 7.00

Seasoned Potato Wedges with Sour Cream and Sweet Chilli Sauce 9.00

DESSERTS AND SPECIALS

Please see specials board for more tasty dishes and desserts.

Bookings for the Bistro essential.
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People of influence: Ivor Indyk
with Glenda Hewitt for the Gazette

Ivor Indyk, his wife Evelyn and two adult 
children have lived in Artarmon for 23 years. 
Ivor has a PhD from the University of London 
and a BA(Hons) from the University of Sydney. 
He is currently Whitlam Professor in Writing 
and Society at the University of Western 
Sydney and the driving force behind Heat, a 
bi-yearly publication that showcases the best 
of Australia’s writers of fiction, poetry, essays 
and drama.

How does an academic 
move into publishing?

I was at Sydney University teaching Australian 
literature and upset at the divorce between 
literature and the marketplace. What we were 
doing as teachers and critics was not reaching 
beyond our students. I wanted to make a 
direct intervention in the public sphere and to 
cross the division between academia and the 
marketplace. This reasoning was the genesis 
of Heat. 

Why Heat?

I called it Heat for two reasons. I was angry 
about the Demidenko hoax which showed 
that the marketplace was operating at an 
opportunistic level and I had also reached a 
stage of frustration because only Australian 
writers under the age of 35 were getting any 
attention. There was a need for a forum that 
was passionate and committed to writing 
without being labelled academic. Heat was 
the outcome. In it the editorial committee 
select the best Australian writing and present 
it in a way that we hope will reach a wider 
public. At the moment we showcase the best 
of Australia’s writers twice a year, but in 2006 
there is a plan to go to three issues.

Do you have an audience in mind 
when you put Heat together?

Our challenge is to make the content of Heat 
immediate and powerful enough to reach 
across the divide and try and bring people 
back to reading. It’s about getting the best 
writing we can and relying on our readers to 
make the judgement about whether there 
is something there for them. Many of our 
readers are young would-be writers who are 
testing themselves and professionals who are 
interested in good writing and keeping up 
with current trends. It’s also interesting that 
many visual artists pick up Heat to see what 
is happening in the literary world because 
it helps generate ideas for what they are 
doing in the visual media. Academics are 
also great supporters of the publication, 
especially those in the literary field who either 
write for the magazine or who like keeping 
abreast of talent in the area. Heat appeals to 
the discerning reader who appreciates good 
literature.

Does this mean the content 
of Heat is unpredictable?

We find writing that is interesting and I try to 
ensure it is as off-the-wall and leading edge as 
I can. It sometimes contains material that is a 

bit eccentric but which immediately captures 
your attention. There is no subject that cannot 
be made appealing if you write about it well!

Being leading edge and occasionally 
controversial must have its challenges?

Indeed, it would not be possible to put 
together a publication like Heat without the 
support of funding by the Australia Council, 
NSW Ministry for the Arts, University of 
Western Sydney and the Sydney Grammar 
School. These sponsors ensure the integrity 
and survival of the publication. The ability to 
make people aware of Heat and generate 
sales is largely reliant on slow but steady 
word-of-mouth.

Communicating has changed. Are 
there ways of encouraging children 
to come back to reading?

The more parents read the better it is for 
their children. It’s not just about reading to 
children when they are little, although that 
is a good thing to do, it’s also about being 
seen to read and valuing what reading gives 
to you. If a parent sits down with a book and 
reads instead of watching television, this is 
an excellent subliminal message. We live in 
a world that is so busy and so competitive 
that quiet times of internal imagining are not 
as valued as they use to be. Quiet times in a 
household also provide a powerful model for 
developing concentration. 

Is reading commercialised material 
better than no reading at all?

Definitely. The ‘Books Alive’ campaign is 
designed to bring people back to reading 
by giving them commercial best sellers. 
It plays a role, but my job is to raise this 
to another level. For example, one of our 
novels, Shanghai Dancing by Brian Castro 
has won both the NSW Premier’s Award and 
the Victorian Premier’s Award and it’s hard 
to understand why it doesn’t get picked 
up more.

Most Australians read but reading material 
is often dominated by consumerism. People 
have to be equipped to practice critical 
reading – which will allow them to see the 
message in the midst of the fairy floss. Things 
are not getting worse, but the area in which I 
operate has fallen into neglect. If people want 
to keep good literature alive, more effort has 
to be put into it. Life, after all, is pretty dull 
unless it is enriched by imagination.

What would you most like to change?

Rather than change, I’d like to see 
development, especially in terms of the eBook. 
Imagine having a delivery mechanism which 
is every bit as sexy for reading as the iPod is 
for music! I’m not talking about reading off 
a screen, I’m thinking about an electronic 
page that is probably similar to a plastic 
film that would have print appearing on it. 
When opened it would read and feel like a 
paper page but it would look like a plastic 
folder that displays words electronically. Each 

page would appear as you read through it. 
Several years ago the eBook seemed like it 
was just around the corner, but the idea of 
it just seems to have disappeared. I often 
wonder why. The e-Book would cut freight 
charges and make it more possible for some 
of our talented Australian writers to find an 
international audience. 

Can you get copies of Heat in Artarmon?

That’s an interesting question, as I don’t think 
Willoughby library subscribes to it. In general 
libraries have put less and less into magazines 
(which Heat is technically described as) and 
more and more into on-line publications. 
While it is disappointing that libraries in 
general are not subscribing to this type of 
publication, the Stanton library has made a 
special effort to do so.

Information on Heat can be found at: 
http://www.giramondopublishing.com/heat/ 

Ivor Indyk

2064Talking
VALE Joe Ciantar, who died 
in November 2005. Joe was a 
Naremburn ward alderman/councillor 
for over 20 years, and worked 
tirelessly to serve the local community.

Which dashing Artarmon Chemist 
was seen treading the boards in the 
play ‘Nothing Like Old Times’ at the 
Darlinghurst Theatre in December? 
A starring role in a television 
commercial for a popular pain killer is 
also imminent!

The red carpet was out in Artarmon 
on Saturday night 4 February for 
the opening of ‘Hair on Wilkes’. 
The dynamic Ross Dickson has 
lived in Artarmon all his life and we 
wish him well.
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ARTARMON
VALE T SERVICE

Phone 9419 2830

• Doonas, blankets
• Curtains
• Rugs
• Suede and leather
• Wedding gowns
• Repairs and 

alterations
• Dyeing
• Do-it-yourself 

carpet cleaning

YOUR LOCAL 
DRY CLEANING 

SPECIALIST
also handles

Also: Same Day Photos

98 Hampden Road Artarmon
~ opposite the station ~

On Saturday 1 April, as part of Heritage Week 
2006, the Artarmon Progress Association, with 
the support of a number of residents, will 
open approximately eight houses and gardens 
for inspection.

The homes are wonderful examples of the 
Federation and California Bungalow architec-
ture of our area. Each has been renovated to 
suit our modern lifestyles but all adhere to the 
conservation guidelines aimed at preserving 
the character of our suburb.

The tour is self-guided but information cover-
ing the history and architectural features of 
each house will be provided.

The Open House Tour, the seventh for 
Artarmon, is endorsed by the National Trust, 
and the Artarmon Progress Association will be 
assisted and supported in the running of the 
Tour by Artarmon Neighbourhood Watch and 
the City of Willoughby.

The Tour has been greatly assisted by the gen-
erous support and encouragement of Home 
Traders Gil Davis & Associates. 

We are sincerely grateful to the homeowners 
for their generosity in making their homes 
available for this event. Without their support 
the tour would not be possible.

Over the last few years, the Open House Tour 
has received exceptional support from local 
residents and has proved to be a wonderful 
way to showcase our suburb’s history. Please 
do come along and join in this celebration of 
our heritage and our suburb.

If anyone has any suggestions for the day, 
would like more information or is interested in 
helping in any way, please contact Marianne 
Nestor on 9419 3925. We look forward to 
seeing you on the day!

Bookings are essential

Be quick and book early as the Open House 
Tour has limited numbers. ALL TICKETS MUST 
BE BOOKED IN ADVANCE.

The tour runs from 1.00pm to 4.00pm and 
departs from Artarmon Library, 2 Elizabeth 
Street, Artarmon.

Good walking shoes, a hat plus sunscreen are 
recommended.

BOOKING FORM BELOW – please use this 
form and mail with payment. Name, address 
and telephone details MUST accompany your 
cheque.

Unfortunately, no refunds will be given for 
no-shows.

Artarmon celebrates Heritage Week 
with annual Open House Tour, 
Saturday April 1
By Marianne Nestor and Glenda Gartrell

Artarmon Progress Association
HERITAGE WEEK OPEN HOUSE TOUR - BOOKING FORM

ALL TICKETS MUST BE BOOKED IN ADVANCE

Saturday 1 April 2006 1 - 4pm  •  Departs Artarmon Library, 2 Elizabeth St, Artarmon
For further information contact: Marianne Nestor 9419 3925

Tickets: $7.50 per person (non-members) / $5 per person (APA members)
MY DETAILS:
NAME

 $5.00 APA member
ADDRESS

 $7.50 Non-member
TEL EMAIL

MY COMPANION’S DETAILS:
NAME

 $5.00 APA member
ADDRESS

 $7.50 Non-member
TEL EMAIL

TOTAL PAYMENT: $      .

HOW TO REGISTER AND PAY:

 By cheque: please make payable to ‘Artarmon Progress Association’ and send cheque with this completed form to PO Box 540, Artarmon 1570.

 By electronic funds transfer to: BSB 062-104 Account no 00900037 Account name Artarmon Progress Association Bank CBA Artarmon 

 Please include your surname as the Description, and mail this completed form to PO Box 540 Artarmon 1570. Date of payment  /  / 

Privacy Statement: Information collected for the Open House Tour is for the exclusive use of the Artarmon Progress 
Association. Information will not be uti l ised or made available to any other organisation or individual.
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What’s in

NOW OPEN
REDKEN GOLD AMBASSADOR SALON

COME IN & RELAX WITH ARTARMON’S
FIRST MASSAGING BASIN RECLINERS

SERVICES FOR ALL AGES

CUTTING MEN & LADIES
NEW TECHNOLOGY WAVES

COLOUR SPECIALIST
 TREATMENTS

FORMAL UPSTYLING
GHD IRON STRAIGHTENING

KIDS CUTS
FULL RANGE OF RETAIL

TO BOOK NOW CALL ROSS DICKSON 

ON 9419 8886
SHOP 2, 22 ELIZABETH ST, ARTARMON
Discount for Seniors card holders, conditions apply

The Artarmon Progress Association’s

ANNUAL COMMUNITY FAIR
Saturday 6 May 2006

“Celebrating Community & Heritage”
WILKES AVE PLAZA
10.00am to 3.00pm

Come along & support your community!

Cakes, jams & biscuits
Sausage Sizzle

Jewellery
Native Plants

Water conservation exhibit
Bushland & bushcare displays 

Jumping Castle
JELLYBEAN the CLOWN
Face painting & lucky dip
Baby animal petting farm

Funky Dance Studio 

Heritage Tours & Exhibits celebrating our Industrial 
Heritage – to the waste transfer station, the site of 
the original Artarmon Brick Pits, along with the historic 
Wine Vault, the location of the brick pits tunnel!!
Artarmon Public School Art Exhibition & Awards
Music & dance performances by the Artarmon Public School
Art 2064 – showcasing local artists
Our famous Mother’s Day Gift Stall & Raffle!!!
Fashion Parade & Hair Styling
Local business information stalls & giveaways!
Surprise guests
& LOTS MORE!!!!!!!!

DON’T MISS OUT! TO BE A PART OF THIS GREAT LOCAL EVENT PLEASE CALL
 Michelle Sloane – Fair Coordinator 9410 0481/0412 267 828

The APA Community Fair is organised with the support of Willoughby City Council & the National Trust

5 Wilkes Ave Artarmon 9411 3064

Exciting new
Food and Drink menu

Open 7 days till late

Best atmosphere
in the area

catering!! YES
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What’s in Wilkes?

History of
Wilkes Plaza
Wilkes Plaza, located between the Artarmon 

Station underpass and Elizabeth St, is a hub 

of restaurants, coffee shops and retail out-

lets. Refurbished by Willoughby City Council 

in 2005, at the instigation of the Artarmon 

Progress Association, it has become a meeting 

and eating place for many Artarmon residents, 

as well as people from all over the North 

Shore who come to enjoy the new focus on 

Japanese and Asian food and goods.

It was named Wilkes Avenue in 1924 after 

Alderman Samuel Hickling Wilkes who served 

on Council from 1889-1892. He was the licen-

see of the Great Northern Hotel from 1894-

1897 and ran a bus service along Lane Cove 

Rd (now the Pacific Hwy). He died in 1926. 

The Avenue remained a street until 1987, 

when it was converted to a Plaza.

Many of the shop facades have not changed 

since they were built in the 1920s and 1930s, 

and you can still see some of the original 

leadlighting and signage. Since last year’s 

refurbishment, new shops have opened, 

and existing businesses are spreading out 

onto the paved area. Gillespie’s, opposite the 

Plaza in Elizabeth St, has been trading since 

1964, and the adjacent shops have also been 

refurbished.

The area has a great ambience which con-

tributes to the community feel of Artarmon, 

and a character in keeping with the heritage 

streetscape of east Artarmon. It is also the 

venue for the annual Artarmon Community 

Fair, which this year will be held on May 6th. 

We hope to see you there!

ENGLISH LEARNING EXPERIENCE
Do you want to learn English in a relaxed and caring environment?

Susan Paull is a highly qualifi ed teacher of English to adult 
speakers of other languages. She is teaching English to 
Pre-Intermediate and Intermediate level students.

Wednesdays 10am to 12pm 

Learning Resource Centre of Australia
Level 1, 22 Elizabeth Street, Artarmon
(entrance via Wilkes Avenue Mall,
near Artarmon Railway Station)

For enquiries or bookings, please contact 
Marguerite Field at Learning Resource Centre
Telephone: 9410 2355 Email: mfi eld@lrca.com.au
or Susan Paull on 0414 353 419

SUSAN PAULL B. ED. IN ADULT ED., POSTGRAD. CERT. IN TESOL (TEACHING ENGLISH 
TO SPEAKERS OF OTHER LANGUAGES), CERT. IV IN ASSESSMENT AND WORKPLACE TRAINING

True or False Answers
Questions on page 4.

1. False. While the railway line from 
Hornsby to St Leonards was opened in 1890, 
Artarmon Station was not opened until 
1898. In 1893, the line was extended from 
St Leonards to Lavender Bay to connect with 
cross-harbour ferries.

2. True. This was a Presbyterian church from 
its opening in 1926 until the Presbyterian, 
Methodist and Congregational churches 
combined to form the Uniting Church in 
1977.

3. True. Mr and Mrs Rogers ran a serviced 
grocery in what is now the 1-hour photo 
shop. Their service included home delivery 
– without extra charge. The Rogers – being 

of retiring age – called it quits in June 1980, 
following an increase in their shop rent. A 
branch of the Moran & Cato grocery chain 
– on the Broughton Road corner – closed 
some years earlier.

4. False. 4WDs may not park in Truck or 
Loading Zones.

Quiz compiled by Michael Haynes

9 Elizabeth Street

After 15 years in Greenwich 
we’re excited about moving 
our business to this great 

old shopfront in Artarmon

An eclectic mix of old and new Furniture, 
Books, Bric-a-Brac and Jewellery

We can sell your goods for you.

9906 7556
Tues - Fri: 11am to 6pm

Sat: 11am to 4pm
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Council reviewing 
garbage collection: A 
report will be to Council 
early this year offering 
options for a rearranged 
garbage collection. 
Discussions are ongoing 
in relation to four gener-

al cleanups per year, as was available under the 
previous contract. There will be a green waste 
collection. Also under consideration, and a step 
forward, is a one-to-one call up, general pick up 
service. I will be looking for and supporting a 
service of this nature. I have received represen-
tations on this issue. The service is in line with 
what North Sydney Council offers it ratepayers.

St Leonard’s Strategic Study: The first 
consultative meetings with property owners 
and residents were held in the third week of 
January. Notifications of the meetings went out 
on the 29 December 2005! The word is the 
State Government is funding this study and 
wants to the report in before mid year.

The study involves three Local Government 
areas - Willoughby, North Sydney and Lane 
Cove. I was the only Councillor at the residents’ 
meeting. The recently formed Artarmon/St 
Leonards Chamber of Commerce was repre-
sented. Otherwise most of the people present 
came from North Sydney and Lane Cove.

The gathering was told that the Government 
was looking for employment generation in 
the area; half of which is expected to come 
from the flow-on effects of the Royal North 
Shore Hospital Masterplan which is due for 
release in 2007 (this has now been designated 
a Significant State Project.) The gathering was 
also informed that the State Government was 
looking for an increase in persons living in the 
region as part of the State Government’s Metro 
Study. As would be expected, this information 
created a lively discussion from all present.

Companion Animals: The State Companion 
Animals Amendment Act 2005 and Amending 
Regulation were gazetted Friday 13 January 
2006. Under the Regulation, the Registration 
Fees for Companion Animals have been 
increased as follows:

• Desexed animals $40.00
• Undesexed (entire) animals $150.00
• Desexed animal owned 
by an eligible pensioner $15.00
• Undesexed (entire) animals kept by a 
registered breeder for breeding purposes $40.00

There has not been much publicity given to the 
new fees. The State Government has requested 
that councils apply the new fees effective from 
13 January 2006 but allowance has been made 
on the register to accept the old fee in situa-
tions where people are registering their animals 
within a week or two of the change over date. 
Councils are being asked to use their discretion 
to resolve these cases.

The Amendment Act includes a number of 
new requirements for dealing with Dangerous 
Dogs but it also introduces increases to the fines 

Councillors’ feedback...feedback...feedback

Kate Lamb

applicable under the Companion Animals Act.

In my time as a Councillor I have become aware 
of the many, many services that Willoughby 
Council provides to its community. The Council 
Officers do a fine job in making the ratepayer’s 
dollar stretch to meet the needs of our wider 
community and with a quality service.  In a 
time of a difficult transition a father, living in 
Melbourne, whose former wife living in Manly 
had died, tells you that Willoughby Council is 
offering a service to his disabled son; it brings 
a renewed recognition of how wonderful our 
staff are and how generous our community is 
to support the Council offering such a service.

stuart.coppock@willoughby.nsw.gov.au 

I hope you are stand-
ing up to the heat this 
summer better than I 
am! I don’t recall a New 
Year’s Day quite like that 
one…it certainly helps to 
bring home the reality of 
‘climate change’. 

And on the subject of heat, I’m still fired up 
about the Chatswood Station redevelop-
ment! Ever since it became clear that the old 
platform arrangement couldn’t accommodate 
the new Epping line, it seems that the public 
interest has taken a back seat compared to the 
government’s No 1 objective - maximise the 
developer’s profit. The Public Private Partnership 
(PPP) arrangement makes this not only easy but 
natural. Despite your Council advocating for 
things like:

• level access between east and west sides of 
the station 
• a safe, direct and attractive path of travel 
between bus and rail 
• direct pedestrian and bike access into the sta-
tion from all directions, and 
• retention/increase of “kiss and ride” drop off 
points in the general vicinity, 

none of these reasonable expectations have been 
met. We have been ignored as well as cheated 
(out of S94 funds). What we have instead is an 
almost total enclosure of public space with wall-
to-wall retail concessions making direct paths of 
travel impossible now and into the future, and 
level changes similar to those we had. 

Of course it is a good thing that there will be lift 
and escalator to get between ticket office and 
platform but when you consider that regard-
less of how you get to the station – by bus, 
foot, bike or taxi, this will be the only access 
improvement – it adds up to a development 
opportunity with lifts and escalators – a far 
cry from the ‘Transport Interchange’ we were 
promised.  The new planning regime put in 
place last year means that we, along with all 
other metro Councils, have been stripped of our 
role as consent authority in such projects. All we 
can do is inform our residents of the facts as we 
see them. And one of those facts is that there 
is a very much higher level of accountability in 
neighbourhood development than there is in 

the case of ‘critical infrastructure’ in this city.

So much for the heat, now on a matter of 
light …the LCT/GHF project’s Urban Design 
Team have proposed translucent noise walls 
for a section of the Gore Hill Freeway which 
runs along the south side of Artarmon Oval. It 
is understood that this is to enliven the route 
for motorists, thereby minimising accidents 
through driver fatigue. Council has asserted 
the neighbourhood’s right to have a say on this 
proposal and it has requested proper advertise-
ment, possibly by way of signage along the 
green path around the oval, so I hope all users 
will keep an eye out for this.  Council staff 
have advised that whilst there may some dis-
turbance of nocturnal wildlife (headlight glare) 
in the reserve and that this is not ideal, they 
will not be objecting on these grounds. If you 
have a view, I encourage you to document it 
(susan.allton@lct.optusincite.com). A decision is 
to be made very soon.

During last year, some of you participated in the 
development of Council’s Strategic Plan which 
is now on exhibition at our libraries till late 
February. This document may assist us in resist-
ing some of the excesses of the Metro Strategy. 
Also on exhibition is our Property Plan – both 
documents will have a big impact on the way 
our annual Budget and Management Plan will 
look from now on, so now is a good time to 
have a look and/or let me know if you’d like to 
borrow my copies (the author of the Property 
Plan recommends rezoning and sale of the 

Stuart Coppock

After 15 years, 
rtarmon 

Physiotherapy 
Centre has moved 
to new premises.
We are now located at:

Suite 6, 110 Hampden Road 
Artarmon NSW 2064

Our new rooms are 
more spacious, patient 
friendly and self 
contained. We still 
offer after hours and 
Saturday appointments.

We are very close to 
our previous rooms 
with easy access down 
one flight of stairs 
from the rear lane 
near the car park.

Front access is still 
above the Newsagency, 
past the old rooms 
and follow the signs.

We welcome all new 
and existing patients.

ANN LIEBERT 
& 

JACKIE WALKER

Physiotherapists

Now located at 
SUITE 6 

110 HAMPDEN RD 
ARTARMON

PH: 9419 3404 
FAX: 9419 2880

PHYSIOTHERAPY

- WE’VE MOVED!
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Councillors’ feedback...feedback...feedback

Barry Thompson

Again this year, Eve and 
I spent most of January 
out of Sydney. The 
Woodford Folk Festival 
and the Australian 
Open were again our 
destinations. Both 
venues set records in 

attendance – just over 500,000 at the ten-
nis over twelve days and 160,000 at the 
Festival over six days. Hearing those numbers 
made me realise just how big Woodford is!

This year I applied and was accepted as a 
speaker in the issues and ideas section of the 
Woodford program. I spoke of my experiences 
as a councillor and through the election proc-
ess with a view to encouraging more activists 
to become involved in local government (LG). 
Such presentations are held in a venue called 
The Greenhouse and speakers included Prof. 
Ian Lowe, Dr Helen Caldicott and Dr Clive 

Hamilton. I only wish my public speaking ability 
was approaching their class. Nonetheless, my 
presentation was well received and generated 
discussion that flowed on beyond my time 
onstage. Also, I was able to exchange views 
with councillors from Brisbane and Noosa fol-
lowing our talks and/or forums.

My challenge now is to bring back my expand-
ed understanding of issues such as climate 
change and peak energy to Willoughby and 
turn it into actions towards increased sustain-
ability right here. I learned of initiatives under-
way in other LG areas. While Willoughby is 
ahead of the pack on many of these issues*, I 
believe that there are plenty of further initiatives 
we could take. (* Willoughby had a Control 
Plan for improving the energy efficiency of new 
developments well before the State government 
made such controls mandatory. The e-restore 
program is similarly groundbreaking.). So it is to 
these areas that I will be devoting much of my 
energy this year. 

Part of my holiday reading was Tim Flannery’s 
The Weather Makers. One consequence of cli-
mate change is species loss. Worldwide, he pre-
dicts a loss of 30% of all species within the next 
50 years even if humans manage to meet the 
Kyoto protocols. I am resolved to make whatev-
er difference I can to this situation. Flannery and 
others claim that individuals must act because 
we cannot expect any meaningful leads from 
government. I hope that I might be able to 
persuade Council to take further initiatives in 

the area of rewarding constituents for ‘doing 
the right thing’ - conserving resources of one 
form or another and reducing their contribution 
to greenhouse gases. Council has started down 
this track with the principles enunciated in its 
recent Strategic Plan. It is now up to Councillors 
and stakeholders to push for action to occur as 
soon as possible.

The popular press and associated interest 
groups warn of the disastrous effects of rises in 
price for water and energy. Gittins in SMH (on 
28/1/06) gave some interesting ABS numbers 
on household spending trends. Our spend-
ing as a proportion of disposal income on all 
food fell from 28% in 1973 to 15% now; the 
same comparison for clothing and footwear 
was 11% going to 4%. That sort of number 
reinforces my own experience where I recently 
noted that my 3-month e-tag bill (a mere $53) 
was just over half the household gas bill and 
one third of the electricity bill for the same 
period. It seems to me that utility prices could 
be adjusted to provide greater incentives for 
conservation without bringing on the end of 
civilisation as we know it.

If you have similar views, I would be keen to 
hear from you and perhaps include you in 
some of the promotional activities that will be 
required to spread these ideas and turn them 
into actions.

barry.thompson@willoughby.nsw.gov.au ; 
9412 1596 (phone/fax) 

Works Depot in Frederick St for bulky goods  - 
is that a good idea?)

In the meantime, Happy New Year to all 
Gazette readers, especially to those friendly and 
loyal souls born in the Year of the Dog – happi-
ness, health and good fortune!

kate.lamb@willoughby.nsw.gov.au 

Chamber Launch 
Freeway Hotel, 5 December 2005

The Foundation Executive Committee of the Chamber was 
joined by local Councillors, politicians, members of the busi-

ness community and the Artarmon Progress Association, at the 
launch of the Chamber.

Our first Chamber Patron, Freeway Hotel, Artarmon, hosted 
the event. Willoughby Mayor, Pat Reilly, officiated.

In her opening address, the President of the 
Chamber, Lynn Greaves, stated:

“The Artarmon/St Leonards business area has been identified over 
the last two consecutive years as a specialised economic and em-
ployment hub by the State Government’s Metropolitan Study. The 
potential importance of and growth in the area highlighted the need 
for businesses to have the facility of a local Chamber of Commerce.

“Members of the Executive have already been involved over the 
past 3 years with the Artarmon Industrial Study (currently before 
Council for approval), the Lane Cove Tunnel and the issue of lack 
of public transport within the Artarmon Industrial Area.”

Announcing the
ARTARMON ST LEONARDS
CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

The Artarmon/St Leonards business areas have, for the first time, a 
united business voice. 

Launched in December 2005, the main missions of the Chamber are:

• To encourage businesses to network

• To work together with local councils on issues that affect the area

• To provide a vehicle for members to have direct contact with the 
State Chamber of NSW on industrial and legal business issues.

The Chamber will be holding monthly luncheons with guest speak-
ers at the Freeway Hotel in Reserve Rd.

The Chamber has been functioning with the Foundation Executive 
only over the past year, and will be asking for expressions of interest 
from members of the business community to serve on the inaugural 
Board of Directors, which will be voted in at the AGM in July 2006.

Give your business a voice in this rapidly growing and 
changing area. Support and network with other business 
owners and operators.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION, OR TO JOIN THE CHAMBER, CONTACT LYNN GREAVES, PRESIDENT: 9438 5598 OR ASTLCOC@BIGPOND.NET.AU
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artarmon framing
and

dale thomas gallery 

Lynn Greaves•Bob Greaves•Ross Taylor
41 Whiting St, Artarmon.

Ph: 9439 9992•Fax: 9436 0264
Open: 8.30 - 5 M to F • 10 - 2 Sat.

‘rouge’ 
a solo exhibition

by
sandrine levallois
opens 6pm March 9th

PICTURE FRAMING

RTA consultation process fails 
community representatives
By Glenda Hewitt, Community Representative, Artarmon 
LATM Community Consultation Group

According to a survey conducted as one of 
the community representatives on the Roads 
and Traffic Authority’s (RTA) community 
consultation group, two of the other five 
individuals who also became community 
representatives of the Lane Cove Tunnel Local 
Area Traffic Management (LATM) community 
consultative process have also found the con-
sultation process to be a failure.

The survey showed that independent 
Artarmon community representative concerns 
range from appointed members of the com-
mittee not receiving minutes of the meet-
ings, minutes being sent at the last moment, 
restrictive terms of reference and lack of com-
mitment for follow up once the traffic impact 
of the Lane Cove Tunnel was established.

“My personal opinion on attending meetings 
is that members of the RTA are fulfilling their 
contract requirements because it is manda-
tory to conduct these meetings,” said Mr Bob 
Greaves, from Artarmon Framing and a repre-
sentative of the Artarmon Industrial Estate.

I agree. Other than a possible traffic calming 
device in Rimmington Street, nothing will be 
changed.

The increased traffic through the Artarmon 
shops area has not been addressed and the 

potential increase in traffic at the Hampden 
Road-Mowbray road intersection has been 
ignored. I volunteered to attend the meetings 
on behalf of the high density areas of Palmer 
and Robert Street and I believe that the RTA 
has not addressed problems associated with 
increased traffic in Hampden Road or the 
fact that residents in the high density areas 
will not be able to easily turn from, or to, the 
Hampden Road, Palmer Street intersection.

While LATM committee members have been 
provided with traffic volume statistics as at 
November 2004, the RTA has given no com-
mitment to provide comparative statistics in 
a reasonable period (say six months) after the 
opening of the Lane Cove Tunnel. This is a 
major concern. 

Among the community representatives the 
survey indicated there is a strong belief that 
there will be no follow up or possibility to make 
changes to traffic flow once the obligatory con-
sultation period finishes. Having fulfilled its obli-
gations to undergo a consultative process, the 
survey also revealed the community members 
felt the RTA had positioned itself nicely to say it 
had fulfilled its obligation to ‘consult’.

For those in the community who didn’t have 
a say, it’s probably too late to be heard. “Artarmon: a great suburb for raising kids!”

Managing Your Diabetes Better.

96 Hampden Road, Artarmon
Phone 9419 6880 Fax 9419 6868
Email nloganpa@bigpond.net.au

www.artarmon.pharmacistadvice.net.au
(Opposite Artarmon Station)

Measuring blood glucose is an integral part of managing diabetes and 
preventing its progression.
At Nick Logan Pharmacist Advice, we have the Accu-Chek® Compass computer 
software which can download and analyse the results from any Roche 
glucometer (includes the Accu-Chek range; Active, Advantage, Go and Integra.)
We can then print out a one page summary of your blood glucose results over 
any date range. This handy analysis is a perfect tool to help your doctor to 
control your blood glucose levels through medication, diet or lifestyle changes.
So if you have a Roche glucometer, bring it in for a FREE trial printout!
Come and see Claire, Allen, Ann, Simon, Alison, Jon or Nick for verbal and 
printed advice on diabetes and blood pressure monitors.
You’ll love our service and we’re OPEN 7 DAYS.
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Artarmon Medical Centre
92-94 HAMPDEN ROAD ARTARMON 2064

A personal, caring family practice for more than 26 years
- providing comprehensive and complete medical care

for you and your family.

Artarmon’s only fully accredited General Practice 

 • women’s health
 • men’s health
 • heart checks
 • immunisation
 • allergy treatment
 • paediatrics

To feel your best, talk to one of the friendly GPs for the right advice.

Phone 9411 5858 • 9419 8448

A personal, caring family practice for more than 26 years
- providing comprehensive and complete medical care

for you and your family.

Artarmon’s only fully accredited General Practice 

women’s health
 • men’s health
 • heart checks
 • immunisation
 • allergy treatment

New child immunisation schedule 
from 1 November 2005

 2, 4, 6 months: Infanrix Hexa (6 in 1)
  and Pneumococcal
 12 months:  Mumps Measles Rubella,
  Hib, Meningococcal
 18 months: Chickenpox (now free)

We often are not aware of the problems our 
dogs are creating for others until someone 
complains. Complaints due to excessive noise 
are amongst the most frequent received by 
Councils. Here are some helpful hints taken 
from the references listed at the end of this 
article, on why dogs bark, how you can help 
as the owner and what to do if you are being 
annoyed by it.

Why dogs bark

 Discomfort or illness.
 Boredom or loneliness.
 Lack of adequate food and water.
 The kennel and its location may not be 

right.
 Changes to the dogs usual lifestyle.
 Lack of exercise.
 Lack of training.
 Strange noises, including children playing 

nearby, planes or sirens.
 Night lights and shadows at night.
 Fear.
 Guarding its territory.
 Just love to bark.

When does barking become a nuisance?

 Regularly barking at every person or 
dog passing property or using part of 
the street, with barking continuing for a 
period of time.

 Regularly barking, howling or whining for 
periods in excess of 10 minutes when the 
owners are absent, or during the night.

 Regularly barking at the neighbours.
 Regularly barking for no apparent reason.

Some simple things to try

 Make sure that your dog has plenty of 
food, water and adequate shelter.

 Give your dog plenty of attention when 
you are home, and leave toys out for it to 
play with when you are not there.

 Make sure that your dog has enough 
space to move freely in an enclosed 
backyard. It should not be left on a fixed 
chain for long periods. If a dog has to be 
chained, it should be on a running chain.

 Make sure that your dog has regular and 
adequate exercise according to its breed 
and size.

 Restrict your dog’s vision through the 
fence or gate, as traffic, other animals or 
children may provoke barking.

 Take the dog to the vet – it may be sick.
 Try training with a reputable trainer or 

your local dog training club.
 Try Citronella collars. They are endorsed by 

the RSPCA and are available from a vet or 
local council.

If you are being annoyed by a noisy dog

 Approach the owner in a non-threatening 
manner, be courteous and be specific. The 
owner may not be aware their dog is bark-
ing and may not know how to go about 
fixing the problem.

 If you are unable to come to a solution, 
you can contact a Community Justice 
Centre, contact your local council, or seek 
a noise abatement order.

Community Justice Centres are govern-
ment-funded but independent centres that 
specialise in settling differences by media-
tion between neighbours without entering 
into legal processes. They are free and 
have a 95% success rate.

Local councils have statutory powers to 
issue a notice to deal with barking dogs 
under the Companion Animals Act 1998. 
The order remains in force for six months. 
If it is not complied with, the offender 
is liable for a fine of $550 for the first 
offence and $1100 for the second and 
subsequent offences. A nuisance order 
cannot be appealed against.

The council officer can also serve a preven-
tion notice on the owner of a noisy dog 
under the Protection of the Environment 
Operations Act 1997. The Act allows council 
officers to issue on-the-spot fines of $750 
to individuals and $1500 to corporations 
who breach a notice. The prevention notice 
has a 21-day appeal period. If the proceed-

ings are brought in a local court and the 
offender is prosecuted, they may be liable 
for a maximum penalty of $22,000.

If you want to take independent action, 
you can seek a noise abatement order in 
your local court. To apply for an order, con-
tact your local court to make an appoint-
ment to see the chamber magistrate. If the 
court is satisfied that the dog is causing 
an offensive noise or the noise is likely to 
recur, it may order the owner to stop the 
noise within a specified time or prevent 
a recurrence. The maximum penalty for 
failure to comply with the order is $3,300. 
There are fees for applying for a noise 
abatement order and the person respon-
sible for causing the noise can appeal 
against an order.

Barking Diary

It is useful when you talk to the owner or 
council officer about a noisy dog if you can 
detail the problem in the form of a diary. This 
may contain the following:

 The time and frequency and duration of 
the barking.

 The location of the dog when it barks.
 The situations which cause the dog to 

bark.
 The behaviour of the dog when it barks.
 How many dogs are involved.
 Any other relevant information.

References:

Department of Environment 
& Conservation (NSW) 
http://www.epa.nsw.gov.au/noise/index.htm
Willoughby Council 
http://www.willoughby.nsw.gov.au/
Ashfield District Council, UK http://www.
ashfield-dc.gov.uk/community/environment/
env_health/barking_dogs.shtml
Barking Solutions 
http://www.barkingsolutions.cjb.net
The Dog and Cat Management Board of SA 
http://www.dogsncats.asn.au/ 

I Have a Noisy Dog by Rhoda Sexton
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Weeds: Garden escapees in Artarmon Reserve by Mollie Shelley

PERMACULTURE NORTH meets 3rd Monday 
evening each month in Lindfield.

Info: Wendy Bishop, 9420 4884.Illustration by Wendy Bishop

It is common knowledge that in the past gar-
den escapees like lantana, morning glory and 
privet caused havoc in bushland, along coun-
try roads and railway lines. It has cost Local 
Councils millions of dollars in bush regenera-
tion and weed eradication programmes.

Apart from plants listed as noxious weeds 
there are many others which have been 
planted by home gardeners and landscapers 
in good faith but which have in recent years 
shown themselves capable of becoming envi-
ronmental weeds.

One worrying example is Murraya panicu-
lata, Mock Orange or Orange Jessamine. It is 
thought that someone has brought in seed 

from its native habitat in Asia. What was 
once sold as an environmentally friendly plant 
with sterile seed has become a plant produc-
ing viable seed which is being carried into 
natural reserves.

Seed can be distributed by birds, wind, run-
off, animals or humans. It is important that 
leaves raked up in gardens are not deposited 
“as mulch” in reserves. Some seeds of plants 
like agapanthus are viable and when carried 
with the raked up leaves propagate in their 
new location. Compost grass clippings on site 
or put them into the Council green-waste bin.

Ochna, sometimes known as the Mickey 
Mouse Bush, is still to be found in some 
gardens. Birds are attracted to the bright red 
berries which they eventually deposit, often in 
the Reserve. It is particularly hard to eradicate 
once it takes hold. It has deep roots and will 
need several poisonings with a product like 
Roundup before it will capitulate. Berries of 
Virginia Creeper or Boston Ivy are also carried 
by the birds.

Alstroemeria is another plant hard to kill. 
Artarmon bush regenerators have found that 
it can be done by waiting for the flower stalk 
to grow, scraping it with a knife along about 
half its length, then painting the exposed 
area with Roundup. The bulb will then 

eventually rot.

The Formosa lily, often seen along roadsides, 
is another difficult one. It not only produces 
seed but if one pulls it out there is another 
bulb underneath the one you’ve pulled out as 
well as mini bulblets around it.

Common garden escapees causing work in 
the Reserve are Balsam from seed, violets 
from seed and runners, and the pink and 
white Jasmine which grows rampant in 
gardens if allowed.

Moth Vine has artichoke-like fruit which split 
to release hundreds of white seeds which 
travel on the slightest breeze. The white-
flowered Turkey Rhubarb with its large bulbs 
will quickly colonise a neglected garden and 
spread into neighbouring bushland. And, 
of course, we all know to plant only those 
clumping bamboos that have not been 
entered on Council’s list of noxious or invasive 
weed. It behoves all of us to give thought to 
the impact of our gardening habits on the 
welfare of our environment.  

Two recent Willoughby City Council (WCC) 
reports have the potential to impact Artarmon 
and the Council-owned properties in the area in 
a major way.

The Branch Library Study, released in 
November 2005, was commissioned to examine 
the long term provision of branch library services 
for the City of Willoughby. The study finds that 
under existing Council benchmarks, the Artarmon 
Branch Library should have a floor area of 449m2 
(currently 135m2). By 2020, based on Artarmon 
becoming a major branch library, the requirement 
will rise to 892m2 on population projections. 
It suggests redevelopment of the site which 
includes the current library and the building hous-
ing ‘Constant Companion’, and that this could 
include community and other facilities. 

The Property Plan, currently on exhibition, looks 
more widely at all Council-owned properties. In 
relation to Artarmon, some of its major recom-
mendations are:

• Library Site redevelopment including 
Cameron Avenue

• Review of the Frederick St Works Depot, includ-
ing potential sale and rezoning for bulky goods use

• Construction of affordable housing in Barton Rd.

Nick Tobin, WCC Finance Director, has been 
charged with appointing a planner to develop 
a masterplan for the Library site. This process is 
likely to take 3-4 months, and the plan would 
then go on exhibition.

Artarmon property changes on the books by Anne Weinert

Building Short Term Plan Long Term Plan

Artarmon Book 
and Toy Library, 
Elizabeth St

Maintain to an acceptable standard. Undertake 
review of branch library structure.

Develop masterplan for site and surrounding proper-
ties incorporating expanded library, dedicated meet-
ing space, public toilets, commercial/retail space and 
residential development integrating to Wilkes Ave 
retail precinct. Seek Expressions of Interest to rede-
velop site based on adopted masterplan.

Constant Companion 
Administration 
Building, Elizabeth St

Maintain to an acceptable level. Ensure building 
continuously occupied.

As per above.

Carpark site, 
Cameron Ave

Review opportunities to seek additional parking 
revenue from site. Review need for parking and 
incorporate need into redevelopment of Artarmon 
Library and associated sites.

Rezone and dispose if no longer required.

Kids Cottage 
Childcare Centre, 
Broughton Rd

Maintain facility to high standard. Review operation 
of facility to identify additional community services 
which may be offered.

Maximise utilisation of facility.

Barton Rd Reserve, 
Barton Rd

Seek funding to construct low cost housing on 
site. Prepare rezoning for site. Lodge development 
application.

Call tenders for construction of housing project fol-
lowing identification of funding sources. Construct 
project and seek low income property management 
organisation to lease and manage properties.

Tenanted Dwelling, 
Parkes Rd

Maintain tenant. Prepare property for sale including 
rezoning to Residential 2(b). Obtain current market 
value.

Sell when property market is appropriate. Funds to 
be utilised on Civic Place project.

Works Depot, 
Frederick St

Review future development /use options. Redevelop 
site to provide quality works depot and maximise 
income from site with private industry activity.

Thomson Park 
Amenities, 
Reserve Rd

Maintain to an acceptable level. Upgrade to ensure long term suitability.

Artarmon Children’s 
Centre & Store, 
Abbott Rd

Maintain to an acceptable standard. Maximise child-
care places available.

Develop masterplan for site to maximise number 
and type of childcare place available. Implement 
masterplan.

Artarmon Reserve 
Amenities / Kiosk, 
Burra Rd

Maintain to an acceptable standard. Upgrade facilities to include improved change rooms, 
toilets and kiosk.

Cleland Park Tennis 
Club Amenities, 
Hampden Rd

Ensure facilities maintained to an acceptable level. Review utilisation of both sets of tennis courts. 
Develop masterplan for site looking at alternative 
uses if appropriate.

The APA supports an increase in library, community 
and associated facilities on the site, and will be look-
ing to work closely with Council. The APA would 
welcome the community’s input in this regard.

Table: A summary of the Property Plan’s outline for Council’s Artarmon properties
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Is there more
to life than this?

Alpha is a safe place to thrash 
out the meaning of life.

Our next Alpha course at 
St Basils:

• Starts on Sunday 
19th March at 6pm.

• Light meal 
followed by a talk 
and discussion.

Help women living in a 
Nairobi shanty town

Come and hear

Noel and Margo Clark

who have been living and 
working in Kenya.

Speaking at St Basils,
Sunday 19th February 10am.

Dinner discussion & fundraiser
Saturday 25th February

(contact us for details 9412 1315).

St Basil’s Anglican Church
Artarmon
6  B R O U G H T O N  R O A D ,  A RTA R M O N  •  R E C T O RY  9 4 1 2  1 3 1 5  •  O F F I C E  P H / FA X  9 4 1 3  9 7 1 3

S U N D AY  1 0 . 0 0 a m  •  Parish Communion with children’s programme
S U N D AY  6 . 0 0 p m  •  ST BASIL’S @ 6 Informal service with light meal

W E D N E S D AY  7 . 3 0 a m  •  Holy Communion
Baptisms, Marriages and Funerals by arrangement with the Rector.

If we can be of any other help or if you have an enquiry about the Christian faith or Church activities, please phone on 9412 1315.

Join us in 2006 for:
Our Sunday School,

Sunday mornings at 10 am
We have a small and friendly Sunday 
School, meeting every week while 
church is on:

• Run by parents.
• Games, craft and Bible stories.

Most of our kids are aged 
between 2 and 8, and children 
of any age are most welcome.

•
Come and hear Glenn Davies: 
author, lecturer and Bishop of North 
Sydney. Rev Dr Glenn Davies will be 
speaking at St Basil’s evening service, 
12th March 6pm.

Streetwork is a non-denominational Christian 
organisation that aims to assist young people 
aged between 10 and 30 who congregate in 
the Chatswood area and who do not have 
adequate support systems. 

It assists young people by dealing with unem-
ployment, crime, vandalism, violence, fear, drug 
abuse and youth suicide. Streetwork aims to 
boost the self-esteem of young people and 
change their outlook by getting them back in 
touch with mainstream society and then help-
ing them to lead fulfilling lives. 

How Streetwork works

Sadly, very little of the money spent on youth 
problems is spent on the underlying causes of 
these problems. This is what Streetwork seeks 
to address. Unlike most agencies which have 
limited jurisdictions, Streetwork is able to man-
age a case holistically maintaining a long term 
relationship with the young person and their 
evolving needs over several years.

The Streetwork team meet young people on 
the street (often through other young people) 
and by referrals from Juvenile Justice, Police, 
DOCS and other government agencies. They 
meet the practical needs relevant to each indi-
vidual – including emergency accommodation, 
court support, police advocacy, food, clothing, 
train fares or just someone to talk to.

Over time the Streetwork team works towards 
building a relationship of trust and respect with 
the young people they help which ultimately 

places them in a position to influence the deci-
sions and choices these young people make.

Streetwork runs a number of programs includ-
ing snow camps, anger management, drug and 
alcohol education, a specially tailored Duke of 
Edinburgh program and “Kickstart”, a mentor-
ing program for young people who have made 
a commitment to make positive changes in 
their lives. Streetwork also networks extensively 
with government and non-government agen-
cies to leverage their efforts and connect needy 
young people with appropriate help.

Streetwork is funded and supported by dona-
tions from individuals, councils, community 
groups, registered clubs and over 40 churches 
from all denominations in the Willoughby local 
government area.

Streetwork is Deductible Gift Recipient 
(donations over $2 tax deductible), a Public 
Benevolent Institution and a Registered Charity. 
They are registered for GST.

We need your help!

As part of its fundraising work, the Willoughby 
Mayoress’ Charity Committee is organising an 
APPEAL WEEK for Streetwork.

The week aims to raise funds for Streetwork 
through door knocking all homes in the 
Willoughby electorate and/or leaving an appeal 
envelope for tax deductible donations. 

If you have some time between Sunday 26 
March through to Sunday 2 April or any time 

at all before the Appeal Week and you would 
like to help….we would love to hear from you!

We need volunteers to distribute envelopes or 
to door knock as well as for many other jobs 
that don’t involve walking!! The door knock 
Appeal days will be Saturday 1 and Sunday 
2 April. Appeal donation envelopes will be 
distributed in the week before the door knock 
appeal weekend. 

Can you help Streetwork? by Michelle Sloane

STREETWORK 
“Our Community Charity”

DOOR KNOCK APPEAL
SUNDAY 26 MARCH

to
SUNDAY 2 APRIL 2006

If you can help please contact:

MICHELLE SLOANE
9415 4497 or 0412 267 828 

or GEOFF MUNDAY
0412 557 408

Willoughby Mayoress’
Charity Committee



Artarmon sales buoyant
In the second half of last year we experienced much stronger sales 

than previously and built up progressively to a fantastic December. 

So far, the trend has continued into the New Year and bodes well for 

2006.

The high point of the year was undoubtedly the 
record breaking sale in Tindale Road during August 
for $2,385,000.  However, on the quiet, we have just 
sold another Artarmon house for over $2.25 million. 

On the subject of “on the quiet” sales, we have been 
doing this for many owners very successfully.  We 
often use the technique as a preliminary to more 
formal marketing or in conjunction with the internet.  
It works for us because of our very comprehensive 
data base and weekly e-news to clients. (If you wish 
to be on this please let us know).

Units and townhouses were the big winners in 2005 
with many sales setting records in their particular 
complexes.

We have refined our marketing techniques to the 
point that we sell most places very quickly at top 
prices.  This is important because if a property is on 
the market for a long time, it becomes more and 
more difficult to sell.  Mainly because we sell more 
quickly than most of our opposition, it sometimes 
appears that we have fewer properties. To set the 
record straight, in December alone we sold thirteen 
units.  Proof we get results.

Hopefully, the Reserve Bank and State and Federal Governments will leave real estate alone for a while to 
act as a free market.  Who knows, maybe the media will even stop its relentless negativity.  We are confident 
that given this, property will do well in 2006.  Irrespective, Artarmon has always been relatively insulated.  
Residents appreciate the benefits of our superb location, convenience, streetscape and amenities.

Regards

Gil Davis

110 Hampden Road, Artarmon

9411 7299
www.hometraders.com.au

Disclaimer: The information and figures on this page have been compiled from information provided to us by our principals 
and third parties. We have not independently checked any of that information which we merely pass on. We make no 
comment on and give no warranty to the accuracy of the information contained herein which does not constitute all 
of or any part of any offer or contract. Prospective Purchasers/Lessees must rely on their own enquiries.

Gil Davis is the Principal 
of Home Traders 

Gil Davis & Associates. 
He can be contacted 

on 9411 7299 or email 
gil@hometraders.com.au

Real Estate Comment

2005 Snapshot Houses

Dearest $2,385,000

Cheapest $620,000

Number sold 35

Average $1,226,000

Units/townhouses

Dearest $705,000

Cheapest $172,500

Number sold 131

Average $433,670


